

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting

of the Southdown Sheep Society

held by ZOOM
on Saturday September 19th 2020 at 2.00pm
PRESENT

Mr Michael Sprake, President, in the Chair, and Mr Les Newman, President Elect, Jonathan Long, Chairman, Howard Wood, Vice Chairman, Neil Stainthorpe, Honorary Treasurer, Duncan Crundwell, Patrick Goldsworthy, Lindsay Dane, Tim Morris, Nick Page, Miriam Parker, Jim Cresswell, Justin Harmer, Jess Stanger, Lynda Richards-Davies, Jayne Hutley, Georgie Helyer, Hannah Turner, Anne Lambert, Izzy Robertson, Gordon Sparke, Alexandra Long, Lesley Mead, Peter Payne, Lorraine Clements, Mark Robertson, James Fermor, Brian Alderson, Rosemary Drewery, Gail Sprake.
APOLOGIES

A & C Brown, Sid Cook, Tim Green Sophie Long, Harry Wood.
MINUTES
Minutes of the AGM held on held at The Sheep Centre, Malvern, Worcestershire, WR13 6PH, on Saturday September 7th 2019, were previously published on the Southdown Sheep Society website.
The Minutes were unanimously adopted. Proposer: J Long; Seconder: D Crundwell. 38 votes in favour (including 35 proxy votes), o against, 0 abstentions.
FINANCIAL STATEMENT

The audited accounts for the year ending December 31st 2019 were previously published on the Southdown Sheep Society website. The report from the Treasurer, Mr Neil Stainthorpe, as previously published: 
“Everyone should have seen a copy of the 2019 Annual Report and Financial Statement as they have been published on the Society website.

In brief, the 2019 accounts reflect a loss of £16,412 for the year. Total resources expended amount to £47,608, total incoming resources are £31,196, with total funds at 31/12/2019 being £56,740. 

Had no legal fees have been incurred, then the accounts would reflect a profit in excess of £2K. 

In the course of 2019 there had been three fraudulent withdrawals of funds from the bank account totalling £220, all reimbursed by NatWest. 

We continue to keep under review our investments and continue to keep funds in the CCLA Charity Deposit Fund (£3017.22 as at 31/12/2019) and the Cambridge and Counties Bank (£40270.89 as at 31/12/2019). We also have our Nat West working accounts: the Business Reserve with £3629 and our business current account.

Interest rates continue to be at an all-time low.

Looking forward, the 2020 budget was updated in the light of current Covid-19 pandemic with a 15% scale back on income figures. All Council members agreed that this remained speculative. I would like to emphasize that in the absence of legal fees the budget should achieve break-even. 

Membership is stable and currently stands at 344, with 70 members’ subscription for 2020 outstanding. Currently 234 members are signed up for Gift Aid, more should be encouraged members not signed up should contact the office.

Ram and ewe registrations are buoyant and are now coming in I expect the society to find itself in an improved financial position by the end of this current year. So I am hopeful looking forward.”

The adoption of the accounts was proposed by N Stainthorpe, seconder: J Long. Votes for: 38 votes in favour (including 35proxy votes), 0 abstentions, 0 against.

ANNUAL REPORT OF COUNCIL

The Annual Report of Council presented by Mr Jonathan Long, Chairman of Council, was previously published on the Southdown Sheep Society website:
“In delivering this chairman’s report for the year ended December 2019 I should first note two things, firstly that having only been chairman from October 2019 onwards I am largely reporting on behalf of the previous chairman and secondly to record my thanks and those of Council to Adam Brown for his work during his tenure as Society chairman.

I thank you all for joining us on this first virtual AGM for the Society, unfortunately circumstances dictated that a ‘live’ AGM was inadvisable.

As members will be well aware 2019 was a year of many highs for the Society, Sales at both Worcester and Melton Mowbray were well supported and trade at both was good for most vendors.

Well done to all those who supported Society Sales in 2019. Thriving Society Sales are the lynch pin in the Society’s activities and the place where many new breeders first source their foundation stock. I would encourage all members to consider a Society Sale when buying or selling in future.

Shows were well supported across the UK and the Society’s National Show at the Royal Cheshire Show in June saw a bumper entry and some strong competition for the rosettes in every class.

Congratulations to all who enjoyed show success in 2019 and thank you for helping promote the breed in this way.

The Society welcomed a good number of new members and it is pleasing to see new faces at Society events all the time.

There were, unfortunately, some lows for the Society too and as the treasurer has already mentioned, the Society incurred significant legal fees which have resulted in a loss showing in the accounts for 2019. 

I will not make further mention of the events which necessitated this legal spending, but I would remind all members of their responsibilities to uphold the highest standards at all times when undertaking activities associated with the Society. 

It is my greatest hope that the Society does not find itself in the situation of having to expend further resource on legal advice in the near future, but, sadly, it is not something which can be completely ruled out. 

I can only give you, the members, my strongest assurance that your elected Council will do everything it can to safeguard the Society’s resources and endeavour to build back its reserves in the coming years.

On a brighter note I am pleased to say that the end of 2019 saw the Society present two new awards for younger members and I would like to congratulate both Freddy Bethley and Charlie Tester on winning these awards in their inaugural year. 

These young breeders are the future of our breed and should be proud of their achievements already in the breed in a relatively short time.

The Society remains indebted to its secretary Gail Sprake for the time and effort she makes on behalf of all members to ensure the Society office runs smoothy and efficiently. Gail continues to go above and beyond the call of duty in assisting members.

In closing I would like to thank Howard Wood my vice chairman for his work during 2019 and Society President Michael Sprake for his support of Council during his term of office. I welcome incoming president Les Newman and incoming president elect, Duncan Crundwell, to their roles and look forward to working with them both during the coming 12 months.

A final mention must go to you, the members, for your continued support of the Society and the breed. Without you there is no Society and I look forward to next year in the hope that we can once again meet in person.”

The adoption of the Chairman’s Report was proposed by H Wood, seconded by D Crundwell.
 Votes for: 33 (proxy votes), 0 abstentions, 2 against.
PRESIDENT 2019/2020
Retiring President Mr Michael Sprake addressed the meeting:

“In these past twelve months the Society has witnessed difficult and testing times. There has been unnecessary financial expenditure, and Council, and in particular the Chairman and the secretary, have expended considerable additional time dealing with such matters and I thank them, and Council, all for their efforts.

However, a resounding vote of confidence in the Council by our members at the EGM in January gave Council the mandate to carry on with ‘business as normal’ and allowed us to bring the focus back on to what is most important – sheep matters.

It was decided to take a fresh look at the Articles of Association and bring them in to the 21st century. This has now been completed and the revised Articles have been put forward for adoption by our members today. At this point I would like to thank Lindsay Dane for his commitment to this document.

At the start of 2020 many of us were looking at our lambs and shearlings in anticipation of the start of the show season. Little did we know that none of those lambs dropped this Spring would see a show this year. I have my doubts as to whether those lambs will see a show ring as shearlings next year, but who knows. 

The ongoing pandemic has impacted upon sales this year too, but with the support and hard work of McCartneys the Society’s Premier Sale at Worcester was able to go ahead with quality sheep well sought after once again by both pedigree and commercial buyers. Other members have been resourceful and creative and devised different ways to market for their stock and they are to be commended.

The Society’s ‘For Sale’ offering on its website has also been well used and the introduction of new options within that service has been well received by members, resulting in many successful sales as a result.

My year as President has been an interesting and unique, and I wish Les, as incoming President, an enjoyable and trouble-free year.”

Mr Les Newman was welcomed as the incoming President. Mr Newman addressed the meeting and thanked the retiring President for his contribution in what had been a challenging and unusual year.
A vote of thanks was recorded to the retiring President, Mr Michael Sprake, and he was appointed a Vice President of the Society. This was proposed by J Long, seconded by P Goldsworthy. 17 votes in favour, 1 against, 0 abstentions.

SPECIAL BUSINESS

– To receive and hereby adopt The Articles of Association of The Company (as revised in 2020 and made public on the Southdown Sheep Society website www.southdownsheepsociety.co.uk) as the new Articles of Association of The Company in substitution of, and to the exclusion of, the existing Articles of Association of The Company

The adoption of the Special Resolution was proposed by J Long, seconded by E J Cresswell. 
31 votes in favour (including 28 proxy votes), 1 abstentions, 6 against. The Amendment to the Articles of Association of the Southdown Sheep Society were therefore adopted.
COUNCIL ELECTION

Six seats were available for election and nine nominations had been correctly received. 
The President thanked all who had put themselves forward for election. He recorded thanks to Julie Jennings, National Sheep Association, who acted as Returning Officer for the Southdown Sheep Society election. 
As a result of the election the following members were elected to serve on Council:
Miriam Parker

Paul Humphrey

Howard Wood

Michael Sprake

Rob Beaumont

Brian Alderson
The following members were unsuccessful:

Mark Roberston

Jim Cresswell

Helen Minnice-Smith

OPEN DISCUSSION

Two members had submitted questions in advance of the AGM:

1. from David Randall:
“I am writing this letter as I believe there is a greater commercial future for the breed, when we come out of this pandemic, and with some of the proposals in the draft of new Agricultural White Paper, one is keeping Traditional breeds. 

That the consumer, after the Pandemic, starting now, is requiring traceability, and Native Breeds, like Hereford and Angus cattle.

So I propose that show aged rams and ewes, and all shearlings, clean shorn after the 1. May.

 The reasons for this, is the Commercial Man that attends show, the future ram buyers, currently sees fat and woolly sheep, whereas clean shorn demonstrates the sheep is not fat or woolly. 

This will swap the skill of trimming, to the skill of feeding!

I also suggest that Aged Ewes should be shown with their lambs at foot, this shows that the ewes have ‘worked,’ having milked well enough.

I would like all lambs to be shown in their ‘natural condition’, apart for the tails squared and their heads tidied up.

Please also encourage Members to show pure Southdowns and first cross carcases in Carcass Competitions.

Thank You for reading this letter, and hopefully considering this, as the Breed needs a more Commercial future to survive.”

The Chairman Jonathan Long responded:

“This is an interesting point and one which may merit further discussion by Council. However, it is important to note that the Society has no rules on the presentation of sheep at shows, leaving exhibitors free to present them trimmed, untrimmed clean shorn or in full fleece.

It is a historic convention that breeders present them in a trimmed state, but there is no requirement to do so, just as there is no requirement to present them untrimmed. 

Some breeders chose to present their sheep in a more natural state, indeed, speaking personally, for the entirety of the 2019 show season our lambs were presented untrimmed and it certainly didn’t hinder their success. 

However, I would suggest it remains the choice of breeders how they present their sheep to their best advantage and if breeders wish to present them in a more natural state then judges will have to bear this in mind when placing classes.

With regards aged ewes being shown with their lambs at foot, this has the potential to impact on flock management, particularly in those flocks which chose to lamb earlier in the year and wish to wean lambs promptly for optimum flock management. 

While I can understand the aim of the proposal, I feel it requires careful thought so as not to disadvantage any breeders in the process.”

2. From Jim Cresswell 
a) Can you assure members that all unpleasantness which stared after the Worcester sale in 2018 has come to an end, and is behind us.

b) A lot of society money has had to be spent on legal issues as a result of this unpleasantness, are you able to reassure the members there will be no further money spent in this way.
The Chairman Jonathan Long responded:
a – “It is certainly the desire and belief of Council that the matters which troubled the Society during the latter part of 2018 and much of 2019 have been put to bed. At, and immediately after, a meeting of the Society’s Council in August 2019 those concerned accepted, both verbally and in writing, the sanctions put in place by Council and that was, as far as Council was concerned the end of the matter.

b – Speaking both for myself and on behalf of Council it is not my intention or wish to spend any Society funds on legal fees in connection with such matters. 

Unfortunately, I cannot give any firm assurance that no further monies will be spent in this area as I cannot predict the future or speak for the actions of all Society members. It may be that another situation arises at some point in the future which requires Council to engage legal support. 

One would hope all members would act honestly, honourably and in line with the Society’s Articles of Association and Rules to avoid such situations occurring again in future.”
The meeting closed at 2.25pm.
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